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ITEM 3 

CARE CONTRACTING COMMITTEE MEETING

NORTH EAST LINCOLNSHIRE CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP
HELD ON WEDNESDAY 13TH SEPTEMBER 2017
AT 9:00AM
IN ATHENA BUILDING, GRIMSBY
	PRESENT:
	Eddie McCabe, Assistant Director of Contracting and Performance (Chair)
Dr Bamgbala, GP representative 

Mark Webb, CCG Chair 

Laura Whitton, Interim Chief Finance Officer
Brett Brown, Contract Manager

Bev Compton, Director of Adult Services

Anne Hames, CCG Community Forum Representative  
Caroline Reed, PA to Executive Office (Notes) 

	
	

	APOLOGIES: 
	Helen Kenyon, Deputy Chief Executive 
Christine Jackson, Head of Case Management Performance & Finance, focus
Dr Wilson, GP representative
Cllr Hyldon-King, Portfolio Holder Health and Wellbeing (In Attendance only)

	
	

	IN ATTENDANCE
	Sarah Dawson, Service Project Lead (Item 6.3)
Angie Dyson, Service Lead Disability & Mental Health (Item 6.4)
Sophie Hudson, Service Manager (Item 6.5)
Lisa Hilder, Assistant Director, Strategic Planning (Item 9)


	ITEM
	
	ACTION

	1.
	Apologies 
	

	
	Apologies were noted as above.
	

	
	
	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest
	

	
	E McCabe declared an interest for Drs Bamgbala and Wilson relating to Item 9 - Progress Update/Review re ACP Development.  The development of the ACP affects all providers including primary care and the general principle is that there may be conflict.  
	

	
	
	

	3.
	Notes of the Previous Meeting – 12.07.2017
	

	
	These were agreed as an accurate record. 
	

	
	
	

	4.
	Matters Arising from Previous Notes – 12.07.2017
	

	
	The updated matters arising document was noted. 

Item 5 – Residential and Home Care Update 

· Ashgrove - How will the SLT training be addressed?  The Committee requested further assurance that training will take place. N McVeigh to feed back.
· Could a non-compete clause be included in the Manager’s terms and conditions, eg, a Manager who leaves a care home cannot work for a competitor within 6 months?  B Brown advised that discussions have taken place around this and the consensus is that this would be problematic due to a shortage of good managers within the sector. Work is underway to look at how to stimulate interest in the sector to increase the supply of Managers and how to encourage more consistent business practices, eg, to minimise the impact of a change in Manager. If the domiciliary care sector develops well, the aim will be to have a community of care worker staff who can work in the community and/or in the residential care setting. 
Item 8 - Policy approval: Access to Infertility Treatment - M Thompson provided feedback to the Committee’s queries around the IVF policy.  M Webb flagged again the issue around the distinction between a care pathway and IVF pathway. M Webb requested that this be clear on the CCG website and that former versions of the policy are removed and that all references to the policy on the website clearly direct people to the most recent policy.   M Thompson and C Stocks to be asked to action this. 
The Committee agreed to approve the policy, subject to the actions above.
	N McVeigh
M Thompson/ C Stocks

	
	
	

	5.
	Residential and Home Care Update
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  B Brown provided a summary:

Residential Care

The residential care homes detailed in the update are all working through the action plans with varying degrees of progress. 

· Ashgrove – continue to be closely monitored; a recent visit showed improvement. Stronger management is now in place and feedback from relatives is more positive. The “eyes and ears” daily visits undertaken by Care Plus can be reduced. Voluntary suspension continues until October 2017 

· Waltham house – progress against the action plan is slower than anticipated.  The previous manager has been recruited to support the new manager. 
· Newgrove – the CQC inspection report has been published; the outcome was Inadequate. The contracts team is working with CQC and Newgrove with a new action plan. 

· Fairways – Care Plus Group have purchased Fairways; very limited information has been received regarding their long term plans. An accreditation form (standard requirement for residential care home providers) has been sent to CPG for completion; however CPG has challenged this. The Committee agreed that a formal letter needs be sent to CPG advising that the accreditation form must be completed and returned within a set timeframe and that failure to do so will result in a suspension of placements.   
· General occupancy – B Brown and N McVeigh have started to meet with homes with under 60% occupancy to discuss the market and their position/future intentions etc. The potential for contracting for intermediate care provision has been discussed.  The CCG’s position, ie, relying on residential placements will not be sustainable, has been clearly communicated to providers.  

Domiciliary Care 

Following a meeting with Providers and focus, it was agreed that specific times will no longer be given when sourcing new packages; set slots will be given, eg,7-9, 9-11 etc. Feedback has been positive and new packages are being sourced and picked up. This is a natural step towards the new model. 

Domiciliary Care Pilot

The roll out to Croft Baker ward will commence in September; however roll out cannot take place until eMBED install the new CCF portal (this will show actual time delivered; the current system is only based on 15 minute slots).  This has resulted in a delay and the issue has been escalated as a priority.  It was agreed that consideration be given to sourcing this work via an alternative route if the contract will allow.  An update report on the eMBED contract to be brought to the next meeting.
The Committee requested an update on formal feedback from service users at the July meeting.  B Brown advised that surveys have been undertaken by HICA (one on one meetings with service users) and feedback has generally been positive. This survey was helpful as it reached a large number of service users; however the lack of impartiality was noted. It was agreed that an independent survey needs to be carried out. B Brown advised that Healthwatch are very engaged with the pilot and could be asked to assist with this. It was proposed that survey questions be reviewed in order to ensure that requests for compliments/suggestions for improvement be included.  It was noted that overall complaint levels relating to domiciliary care have decreased. It was agreed that further attempts to engage with local councillors will be made. 
The Committee noted the update.
	B Brown

Agenda



	
	
	

	6.
	Contracting and Procurement 
	

	
	
	

	6.1
	Schedule of all procurements/ contract timetable 
	

	
	E McCabe advised that the updated procurements and planning regulations for all NHS contracts for 17/18 will be brought to the next meeting.  
	Agenda

	
	
	

	6.2
	Home Care Providers Contract Update 
	

	
	B Compton provided a verbal update:

· The home care providers’ contracts are due to expire in April 2018.  There are 4 main providers and the contract period was 3 years initially with an option for a 2 year extension.  Due to the status of the on-going domiciliary care pilot and the instability in the domiciliary care market it is proposed that the contracts are extended for 2 years. This would enable sufficient time for the full roll out and evaluation of the pilot and the new model to be developed. 
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Will deferring the procurement for two years cause complications?  B Compton advised that going to procurement at this stage would cause more issues. The additional 2 years would also enable some development opportunities to add value, eg, just checking. 
· The pilot may have rolled out and be working well within a year.  Is it possible to extend the contract by a year rather than two years? B Brown advised that this is not an option due to the contract being a 3 year contract with a potential 2 year extension. 

· If the contract is extended, it should be clarified that providers will need to work towards the new specification/model.

The Committee agreed to extend the domiciliary care contract by 2 years, on the understanding that the new specification is included and providers are requested to work towards it.  
	

	
	
	

	6.3
	Ophthalmology Contract Update
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration. Sarah Dawson provided a summary:
· Due to pressure in ophthalmology services across the STP footprint, an STP Commissioner group was established to identify opportunities to commission ophthalmology services at scale to achieve a high quality, affordable and sustainable service for the STP population. 

· Clinical workshops involving all 3 Trusts across the STP, the LOC and CCGs resulted in the conclusion that an STP wide solution was not currently possible. NL and NELCCGs have provided support to Nlag in their development of a proposed model; however, this has not resulted in a clear model that commissioners could support. It was therefore agreed that procurement would assist in securing clarity around the model required for existing and any new potential providers.

· The Newmedica service is commissioned until March 2018; it is proposed that the contract is extended to September 2018. 

· 3 options were taken to CoM on 7th September; CoM supported the option to procure a Clinical Assessment and Treatment Service (CATS) across N and NEL, but without a Minor Eye Conditions Service (MECS). This is similar to the Newmedica model. 
· The proposal is to decommission the current services provided, work with local Trusts to provide the Hospital Eye Services (HES) element and procure a CATS for patients across N and NEL, acknowledging that there may be some activity from surrounding areas who currently access the services provided by Nlag hospitals (eg. Lincolnshire East patients).
· A potential risk links to space for the service in NL. Discussions are required with Nlag and NHSI to ensure that space is made available in NL. The NEL service operates out of Cromwell Road PCC. 
· The aim is to launch the procurement at an NL event on 4th October. The draft specification including patient input would be completed by mid-December and the procurement would commence in early 2018 with the service in place in April 2018.
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Proposal for Community forum and Accord to be involved in the engagement process in addition to the Overview and Scrutiny process. 

The Committee agreed:

· To approve the 6 month extension to the Newmedica contract to September 2018;

· To support the proposal to decommission the current service and to work with locals Trusts to deliver the HES requirements whilst procuring a CATS.  
	

	
	
	

	6.4
	Renewal of Alzheimer’s Society Contract
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration. Angie Dyson provided a summary:
· The contract with the Alzheimer’s Society (AS) ends in March 2018. The future vision is that AS will be the first port of call in the dementia pathway. 
· Work is currently underway to review the dementia pathway as part of the ACP dementia group. Through the ACP, providers have the incentive to work together as they are collectively accountable for the total well-being of the service user.
· It has been identified that the current specification creates duplication in some areas, eg, some families receive support from both NAVIGO and AS and some families receive no support. Partners will need to work together to deliver a seamless service pathway from beginning to end.
· 3 options have been identified: 

· Go out to tender for 3 years; 

· Delegate the contract to the be part of the alliance contract with the ACP; 

· Extend the existing contract with AS for 2 years.
· The preferred option is to extend the AS contract for 2 years.
The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Previous reports to the Committee raised concerns around performance and engagement within NEL, has there been improvement?  A Dyson confirmed that AS now has a good presence within NEL and that the service has changed its vision; feedback is now positive. The Committee requested that the previous poor performance be noted and the outcomes/requirements be clearly stated in the contract. 
· It was proposed that the contract extension should align with the contract timeframe for the ACP, ie, extend for one year; the ACP will then be responsible for the procurement process at the end of the extension. 
The Committee agreed:
· To approve the renewal of the existing contract for one year (rather than the proposed two years) and that a new service specification is completed to fit the requirements of the dementia pathway and work in partnership with the ACP.
	A Dyson

	
	
	

	6.5
	Renal Patient Transport Update 
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  Sophie Hudson provided a summary:
· NL and NELCCGs commissioned Thames Ambulance Service Ltd (TASL) to provide a pilot renal transport service from 1st October 2016. The 18 month pilot ends on 31st March 2018. This was a key project within the NELC Total Transport Pilot Project. 
· The renal service is part of 3 lots with TASL which are up for renewal. 

· Despite some dissatisfaction amongst patients who previously received a personalised service from a local taxi provider, overall patient feedback for the service has been positive. 

· Patients who use the renal sites have undergone a considerable change in how they are transported to and from dialysis units.  The pilot allowed the provider to implement new processes including online booking systems and work with individual patient needs.

· Having considered the results of the pilot, three options are available as the pilot comes to an end:

· Option 1 – Renew the contract with TASL, using the same financial envelope and align the contract to the other main PTS contracts so it will provide a service until September 2021. 

· Option2 – Open procurement with a specific envelope for the service - this would ensure complete clarity of the price offered. 

· Option 3 – Full and open procurement 

· The CCG has a strong preference for Option 1 on the basis of consistency and certainty for patients, good levels of patient satisfaction with the current service, minimisation of risk to the CCG in respect of patient and public dissatisfaction, financial uncertainty, lack of local competition in the market and alignment to the other main PTS contracts.
The Committee agreed to support the preferred option to extend the current TASL contract to March 2021 in line with the CCG’s main PTS contracts.
	

	
	
	

	6.6
	Update - development of new residential care home contract
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration.  B Compton provided a summary:
· Significant work has been undertaken in relation to the long term care specification for residential homes to ensure that homes are meeting the standards of care expected in the Care Act 2014. The specification has been developed alongside a review of the quality framework (QF) and the enhanced support to care homes project to ensure full alignment of objectives in achieving the CCG’s vision for integrated and sustainable services.
· There is more emphasis on providers to self-report their compliance, which in turn should reduce the burden on the contract team.

· The review necessitated a review of the quality scheme which has been undertaken in tandem and will be reported to the CCC at a later date. 

· Following a previous request by CCC, engagement with the community on the specification and the quality scheme will commence in mid-September. An update will be provided. 
· It is envisaged that the QF will move away from the previous bronze, silver and gold ratings.  CCC raised concerns that this might reduce the apparent transparency and simplicity to service users when making their choice of care homes, however, limitations with the current scheme were identified, including the timings of QF reviews (ratings can become out of date during the year, and there are occasions when the CCG’s rating is at odds with the CQC ratings at inspection). The new scheme is proposing to focus on five quality domains and there will be a dynamic process of working with providers to ensure that they are all aspiring to achieve the highest standards of performance in all domains over time.

· Providers have in effect been operating to the principles and practice which will be enshrined in the new specification since May 2017 and no major issues have been identified.  More detailed work will now be undertaken in relation to the QF.  The specification and QF will be formalised at the end of March 2018. 
The Committee provided the following feedback:
· Continued concerns regarding the move away from the current rating system – could the 5 domains be translated into gold/silver/bronze ratings? B Compton agreed that this could be tested out within the engagement process. 
· If the silver rating will become the baseline, how difficult will it be for providers to achieve this? B Brown advised that homes have had sufficient support over the past 3 years to enable them to reach the silver standard.  If homes are unable to reach the standard, the CCG will look to issue notices of improvement. 
· Will the changes enable sufficient capacity within the market? B Compton advised that the expectation is that there be will sufficient capacity. 
 The Committee noted the update. 
	Forward plan
Forward plan

	
	
	

	8.
	STP Agreement of Procedures of Low Clinical Value and IFR
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration. E McCabe advised that the first tranche of 22 Procedures of Low Clinical Value have been agreed across the STP and by CoM on 7th September 2017. This will be discussed at the next Clinical Advisory Group and an update brought to the next meeting. 
	Agenda 

	
	
	

	9.
	Progress Update/Review re ACP Development
	

	
	A report was circulated for consideration.  E McCabe provided an update:

· In August 2017 NHSE provided greater clarity around how CCGs can move forward with the Accountable Care system agenda following the announcement of 8 additional pilots and the release of the details of the Integrated Urgent Care Specification which is being mandated onto CCGs.
· Identified established providers can now go into a virtual model under an Alliance contract.  The Alliance contract must be in association with the Standard NHS contract and sets out clear accountability, finance and governance arrangement’s which parties must be bound by in developing an accountable care system (ACS).
· The CCG will be setting out to all local partners the requirement to adopt the IUTC specification and set out how they will attain the requirements of the Alliance contract, its structures and operation by 31st December 2017, to allow a new Alliance contract to come into operation by 1st April 2018. If this cannot be achieved the CCG will look to go out to procurement for the ACS. 
· The CCG is drafting a plan for the Alliance and expectation around a set of standards including quality, governance and finance which is expected to be completed by December. The CCG has set up a new group to drive this forward over the next few months to put challenge to the wider system to move more quickly.  In terms of finance the CCG will be identifying within existing contracts through open book approach expenditure of urgent care and identifying the total sums to be assigned to the Alliance. A due diligence process is being drafted; discussions have taken place at the NELCCG IG and Audit Committee meetings. 
The Committee provided the following feedback:

· Providers are being asked to sign up to an alliance contract; what happens if the ACP is not fit for purpose by the end of this year? E McCabe advised that the CCG would have to go out to procurement if significant progress has not been made by 1st December 2017.  This would not necessarily be an open procurement but may utilise the options under Public Contract Regulations, for negotiated procurement. 

The Committee agreed to note the update and requested that progress updates be brought back to the Committee.  
	

	
	
	

	10.
	Social Prescribing Update
	

	
	An update report was circulated for consideration. Lisa Hilder provided a summary:
· The report addresses the questions raised by the Committee at the last meeting. 
· It is now proposed that the SPV will be a Limited Liability Partnership (LLP) whose leadership group will consist of two Directors delegated from the CCG, two Directors delegated from Bridges Ventures and an independent chair – Clive Atkinson. The main difference between a Company Limited by Shares (CLS) which was previously proposed, and an LLP is that the CCG and Bridges Ventures will be corporate members of the partnership as opposed to the delegated officers being designated Directors of the CLS.  Legal advice has been sought from Beachcroft solicitors to confirm that the CCG has the relevant powers under its constitution in order to enter into this agreement. 
· Corporation Tax is not payable by an LLP; therefore the savings generated by the organisation will not be taxable.
· Further details were provided on the experience and skills of the independent chair. 
· The CCG’s VAT specialist has confirmed that the LLP will need to be VAT registered in order to reclaim any VAT charged by providers – confirmation has been given that this will be done.
· BLF has identified underspend across its other programmes and is willing to consider a further investment of £296,854 bringing the total to £1,087555 in outcomes payments. This is being considered by their Programme Panel in November 2017.
· The LLP will be registered w/c 11th September 2017 in order to enable procurement to commence for the Tier 1 Provider. This is now critical in order for the initiative to move forward and for Big Lottery Fund (BLF) grant monies to be fully utilised. Grant monies are available until April 2022. Procurement will commence on behalf of the SPV in September 2017. Tier 1 and Tier 2 providers will be appointed in principle in October/November 2017. The agreement between the CCG and Bridges Ventures will be finalised in November/December 2017. Contracts will be finalised in December 2017. The service will be launched in January 2018.
The Committee provided the following feedback:
· What liability and risk does it pose for the CCG?  L Hilder confirmed that a risk assessment has been carried out by Beachcroft solicitors and the view is that the risk is limited. Robust governance processes have been outlined and no decision can be taken without the CCG’s express consent.
· Discussion around the treatment of profit, ie, once the capital has been returned, does any profit continue to be re-invested or is it distributed to members? If profit is not re-invested, this would result in the company no longer being not-for-profit. It was agreed that the contract needs to provide clarity around what happens to any profit. 
· Need to recognise resource implications for the CCG contracts and finance teams. L Hilder advised that Bridges Ventures are also putting in people and resources for this work but proposed that if a surplus is generated, a retrospective charge could be made for opportunity costs. 
· Clear monitoring systems will be required around outcome and impact.  L Hilder advised that on-going monitoring and running costs have been factored into the financial model. 
The Committee agreed to note the progress achieved with this initiative and delegates authority to H Kenyon and L Hilder to continue to progress the work to completion, subject to continued due diligence and subject to clarification being provided around profit.
	L Hilder



	
	
	

	11.
	Updates From Sub Committees - MIFS
	

	
	A report was circulated for information.  B Compton advised that the group intends to identify how to ensure that homes have sustainable systems in place, eg, during change of management etc. The group will look at designing specifications to improve mutual objectives, ways of sharing resources and expertise.  The CCG will take the opportunity to have conversations about this and the future of the market generally with providers as part of the development of the market position statement required by the Care Act. 
	

	
	
	

	12.
	Items for Escalation from Delivery Assurance
	

	
	There were no items identified. 
	

	
	
	

	13.
	Items for Information
	

	
	There were no further items for information.  
	

	
	
	

	14.
	AOB
	

	
	There were no items of any other business. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Date and Time of Next Meeting:

Wednesday 15th November, 9-11am, Athena Meeting Room 3 

Virtual Meetings to be scheduled on an ad-hoc basis
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